GREEN HAMMERTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held on Tuesday 25 November 2014 at Green Hammerton Village Hall, Harrogate Road, Green Hammerton at 19:30
14/070 Present

Cllrs Bailes (Chairman), Andrew, Chelton, Leather, Taylor and Tegerdine
14/071 In Attendance

Cllr Lewis (HBC) and four members of the public.
14/072 Apologies for Absence

Cllr Bowe sent her apologies.
14/073 Declarations of interest
There were no declarations of interest.
14/074 Confirmation of Minutes of Previous Meeting on 28 October 2014
RESOLVED that the Minutes of the meeting held on 28 October 2014 be accepted as a true record. The chairman signed the minutes.

14/75 Public participation

Sean Harland asked if the Council had any response about removing two trees in Meadow Vale. The Clerk said he had not yet had a reply from HBC. Mr Harland then asked if the Parish Council could get Tree Preservation Orders for the other trees in Meadow Vale. Mr Harland had concerns that the green area in the middle of Meadow Vale might be developed. Cllr Lewis (HBC) knew of no development plans but said she would ask.

Cllr Lewis said that there was also the possibility of making the green area a community asset.

Martin Leather thanked the Parish Council for the grass cutting of the grass areas at St Thomas’ and hoped that this would continue. Mr Leather then reported that the second stile between Green Hammerton and Thorpe Underwood needed repair. The stile has a swing gate at the top and the bottom step is very unsteady. The Clerk will report the matter to NYCC.
14/076 Cycle path to Thorpe Underwood 

Jonathan Purday said that National Cycle Route 65 from York crossed Aldwark Bridge then joined the B6265. The B6265 is narrow and winding with hedges on each side at many stages. Mr Purday was overtaken by a lorry and two tractors on his ride. They had to follow him until they could pass which was frightening even for an experienced cyclist. Mr Purday proposed the creation of a safe cycle route from Green Hammerton to Thorpe Underwood to connect with the minor road that links Thorpe Underwood to Little Ouseburn and Aldwark Bridge. There are three existing rights of way which are footpaths. Following his article in Village View twenty people had written to support the idea of a cycle path and others had spoken in favour. 
Mr Purday had contacted Sustrans, HBC and NYCC. The Department of Transport had a consultation meeting about cycle routes on 11 November 2014 in York which Mr Purday attended. The Government, personally backed by the Prime Minister, is supporting cycle paths. The priorities are: 1. Safety; 2. Reaching older and disabled people; and 3. Encouraging children to cycle to school. Green Hammerton fulfills all three criteria. 
Finance of a cycle path would be a mix of County and Local government finance together with local fundraising.

The matter was discussed and the Clerk will work with Mr Purday to further the proposal. The first step will be to contact local landowners.

14/077 Report from the Clerk to the Parish Council
1. Contacted Alan Gilleard HBC about Meadow Vale trees

2. Contacted NYCC about Children Crossing signs on A59

3. Invited Jonathan Purday to next meeting  - cycle path

4. Asked Steve Ross for all the agenda information

5. Copied WW1 flyers – double sided

6. Delivered WW1 flyers and posters

7. Responded to NYCC consultation about street lighting reduction proposals

8. Responded to HBC consultation about waste disposal

9. Sent letter and cheque for £100 grant to Jo Nottingham

10. Requested Whixley plan on amenity grass cutting

11. Analysed survey report information (input to website also)

The Clerk also noted that there have been road repairs to New Lane Road and that 
New Lane verges have been cut. The Finance Report will be considered with the budget under item 15.

Cllr Chelton proposed a vote of thanks to Cllr Andrew and Cllr Taylor for their successful World War One events. Both events had been well received and were complimentary to each other. All were in favour.
14/078 Approval of Payments

Cheque
100813 J Nottingham – Grant for Tour de France decorations

£100.00

100814 LS Bowe – Expenses for World War One events


£7.81

100815 Yorkshire Film Archive – Film & presentation



£101.71

100816 Paul Whelan – Expenses and subscription



£202.37

100817 Paul Whelan – November salary and allowance


£233.17

100818 GHRC Room hire for WW1 events




£60.00

100819 Rural Action Yorkshire subscription




£35.00
RESOLVED that the payments listed be approved.

14/079 Right of the public to speak at a Parish Council Meeting
The clerk noted that the Parish Council meeting is for Parish Council members and that the public have a right to speak early in the meeting under the item – ‘Public Participation’. Otherwise existing guidance was that the public should not speak at any other time. Cllr Leather said that she had originally raised the item since she felt that the councillors only should discuss the issues on the agenda which had not always been the case in previous meetings. A discussion followed. Some councillors felt that members of the public often have useful input and information which informed the discussion. Such contributions should be made only at the discretion of the chairman.

RESOLVED that members of the public may speak at Parish Council meetings if they raise their hands when wishing to speak and are invited to speak by the chairman.

14/080 Grass and verge cutting plans and survey

Cllr Leather noted that the responses were substantially in favour of each suggestion. The chairman suggested that two councillors were delegated to make it happen. The matter was discussed at length. The Chairman said that GHRC had agreed to look after the verge on Harrogate Road on the way to the Village Hall. Cllr Taylor circulated a paper on a new National Pollinator Strategy to support bees and other pollinators. Cllr Andrew was interested in the many comments in the survey responses as well as Amy Lax’s letter in which she outlined the work she has done in her own garden.  Cllr Leather felt it was important to stick with the proposals in the survey and start in a small way. Cllr Tegerdine noted that the survey was about grass cutting and that more could be done later. Cllr Chelton noted the need for balance between gardens and verges and that we need to have a plan ready in good time for Spring 2015. Cllrs Andrew and Taylor agreed to take the matter forward and report back at the next meeting.
14/081 Reports from District and County Councillors
The item was brought forward since Cllr Lewis had to leave early. Cllr Lewis was asked about the ARC4 Housing Needs Survey 2014. The survey is not from Harrogate Borough Council but an independent one probably for developers. The Chairman asked for an update on the planning situation. Cllr Lewis described it as a ‘dreadful situation’ with normal planning considerations being overridden by the government priority for extra housing. The National Trust and the Woodland Trust are amongst many opposing the current policy. The HBC plan for 390 houses per year was superseded by the government plan for 890 to 1100 houses per year backdated to 2004 – a deficit of 6,000 houses. The best policy was to argue for the right kind of mix of houses for balanced communities rather than the large houses preferred by developers.
14/082 Planning applications

The NYCC proposal for a canopy over a playground had been circulated – there were no objections. Planning permission for a bungalow on the old NYCC depot on Boroughbridge Road has been granted. There is a planning enforcement case for a complaint concerning two flag poles at Hall Farm. 
The application for a first floor extension above the garage at 7 Stoneleigh Gate had been circulated -  there were no objections.

14/083 NYCC Street lighting reduction programme

There was nothing to add to the discussion at the last meeting
14/084 York Road/Kirk Hammerton Road Lane

The chairman reported that the paths were badly overgrown and something needed to be done. The Clerk will write to the occupant of The Old Fire Station requesting that overgrowing vegetation outside the house is cut back. In addition the councillors will work on the area on Friday 5 December starting at 9am.
14/085 Highway repairs

It was noted that work has been done on New Lane but not on the area in the turning circle of the cul-de-sac, as requested many times in the past. The clerk will write again about this area, the New Lane pavement and Boroughbridge Road.

14/086 Housing Needs Survey

As discussed above at minute 14/069 this survey is not from Harrogate Borough Council and there was no further discussion.

14/087 2015/16 Budget and precept
The draft budget was circulated as well as the November Finance Report. The chairman asked about provision for extra grass cutting costs. The Clerk said that the annual contingency item of £1,000 had been allocated to grass cutting in 2015/16. There was no proposed increase to the precept for 2015/16.
Cllr Chelton asked about the dropped kerbs. The Clerk replied that this item is being considered by NYCC and it is not known when we will hear. If NYCC are not willing to do the work then the cost will be paid from reserves – the 2014/15 contingency would have been available for dropped kerbs and is unlikely to be spent in the current financial year.

RESOLVED that the draft budget and proposed precept of £8,500 be approved.

14/088 Reports from committees, outside bodies and ongoing tasks
Helenfield - Cllr Taylor said that last working day of the year will be on Sunday 7 December.
Village View – Cllr Leather has circulated the article.

Incinerator – The Clerk reported that building will commence in December and that the A168 will be closed for a time.

Dates for future meetings

At 7:30pm in the Village Hall
TUESDAY 
2015

Jan 27

February 17

March 24
